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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by CONRAD ODOM, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondent No. 1 not represented by counsel.

Respondents No. 2 represented by CHRIS BRADLEY, Attorney, Little
Rock, Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On February 5, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on November 21, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on November 21, 2102.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:
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1. Whether the employee-employer relationship existed between

claimant and Respondent #1 or Respondent #2.

2. Whether the claimant suffered a compensable injury due to

electrocution on July 6, 2011.

3. Whether the claimant is entitled to reasonable and

necessary medical treatment for the alleged compensable injury on

July 6, 2011.

4. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“(a) That the Workers Compensation Commission
has sole discretion for determination on
jurisdiction.  That Electrical Resources, Inc.
is an uninsured employer and that
determination should be made as to whether or
not jurisdiction is proper here or in Circuit
Court with regard to a third party complaint
versus Electrical Resources, Inc. and/or the
City of Bentonville.

(b) Employee/employer relationship existed
with Electrical Resources, Inc. on or about
7/6/11.

(c) On that date, Electrical Resources, Inc.
was uninsured.

(d) On that date, the City of Bentonville
sub-contracted Electrical Resources, Inc. to
perform work on a City of Bentonville project.

(e) That Electrical Resources, Inc. was an
uninsured sub-contractor of the City of
Bentonville for that project. 

(f) That the City of Bentonville is insured
for workers compensation purposes and as the
general contractor for this project should be
responsible for workers compensation benefits.

(g) On that date, claimant sustained a
compensable injury while in the scope and
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course of his employment in the form of an
electrical shock across the chest which
knocked him out.

(h) He was taken to Northwest Medical Center
in Bentonville, Arkansas.

(i) The claimant sustained an injury to his
chest and heart and body as a whole.   In
addition, he continues to be plagued with
dizziness, forgetfulness and pain in his
chest.

(j) That the claimant has turned this in for
workers comp but it has never been processed.

(k) That the claimant is entitled to medical
expenses from Northwest Medical Center, Dr.
Daidone, Dr. Senter and any other medical care
provider that has treated him for his injury.”

Respondent No. 1, an uninsured respondent, did not file

contentions in this matter.

Respondents No. 2's contentions are:

“Respondents No. 2 contend that claimant is
not an employee of the City of Bentonville;
that the City is not a “prime contractor”
pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-402; that the
claimant was not a “lent employee” of the
City; that the claimant did not sustain an
injury; and that any injuries claimed by the
claimant are not supported by objective
findings; that the claimant did not sustain a
compensable injury; that even if some part of
the claimant’s claim generally, is supported
by objective evidence, his other claims are
not compensable.

Respondents No. 2 further contend that
Electrical Resources, Inc. was the employer of
the claimant and have admitted so in
proceedings before the Commission; that
Respondent No. 1 has admitted responsibility
to the claimant; that Respondent No. 1 (b) had
the primary obligation to pay compensation as
the employer and that the failure of
Electrical Resources, Inc. to obtain either
insurance or a waiver of coverage does not
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shift responsibility to the City of
Bentonville.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-two-year-old male who

is employed as an electrician for Respondent No. 1, Electrical

Resources, Inc.  The claimant testified that in July 2011 his job

duties included running jobs, taking care of service work, and some

contract jobs.  On July 6, 2011, the claimant was working in a

baseball field complex that is owned by the City of Bentonville.

The field had some lights that were not working properly.  It was

the claimant’s testimony that he had been working on the problem

for a couple of days.  The claimant testified that he was about

twenty minutes away from completion of his work on the baseball

field lights when he was approached by Mr. Jay Flaa, who is an

employee of Respondent No. 2's, the City of Bentonville, electric

department.

Mr. Flaa had been sent to the same baseball complex by

Respondent No. 2, the City of Bentonville to work on security

lighting on the parking lot that was not functioning properly.  The

claimant and Mr. Flaa were not aware of the other’s presence while

they were working in separate areas of the baseball complex.  At

the hearing, Mr. Flaa gave the following testimony regarding his

actions prior to and after becoming aware of the claimant’s

presence:

“Q    And what do you do when you get down
there, before you visit with Mr. Hardcastle?

A    I went in there.  I knew where the
photocell was to turn on the lights.  And I
went there and taped up the photocell to see
what lights would come on.  And from there, I
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opened up the door to the electric room,
noticed that the breaker was off.  I reset it.
The lights started coming on.  And at the time
the lights started coming on, the ball field
lights at Field 5 were coming on, as well, so
I walked out there to look and that is when I
seen the other electrical door open and I had
seen him working over there.

Q    And when you say him, you are talking
about Mr. Hardcastle?

A    That is correct.

Q    And were you out there by yourself that
day or was there any other city employees out
there with you?

A    I myself was -- I work by myself, so I
was in my truck by myself.  As far as other
city employees at the field, there may very
well could have been city employees at the
field because it is just right across the
parking lot.

Q    You are sort of a one-man crew is what
you are saying?

A    Yes.

Q    Who is your supervisor?

A    Doug Charest.

Q    Can you spell that for us?

A    C-H-A-R-E-S-T.

Q    So now let's back up again.  You have
noticed that the Ball 5 field lights have come
on.  Then you notice that Mr. Hardcastle was
there.  Can you sort of take us through what
happened next.

A    Okay.  I walked over there and seen he
was working on something.  We got to talking.
And when I refer to my notes that I wrote for
that day, after the event that happened, I
said do you mind if we can -- he said that he
would be working on the security lights, as
well.  After reading it now and going back to
it, I understood that like after he got done
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there, he had these to work on type of thing,
like there was more that he had to do out
there besides just what he was working on.  So
we went over there and I more or less showed
him this is what is wrong; this breaker is
tripped.  And if you don't mind, I can refer
to my notes.

Q    Well, let me just ask you this, were you
asking, basically, for his assistance with
what you were there to do?

A    I didn't go over there necessarily to ask
for his assistance as much as it concerned me
that I was working on lights and he was
working on lights, and when I walked out of my
building and seen those lights go on, I was
like, well, that is not right and that is when
I got to looking around because I didn't want
it just -- as a lineman, you don't want to
heat something up on somebody downstream that
you are working on.  So I wasn't so much going
over there to say, hey, this is my problem and
can you fix it as I was looking out for myself
and him because I didn't want to heat him up
and I didn't want him heating me up type
thing.  I didn't go over there directly to
say, hey, will you come help me with this.

Q    But then the two of you did go back to
what you were working on; is that correct?

A    That is correct.”

The claimant testified that the area in which he was

originally working on the baseball field lights was approximately

one hundred yards away from the area in which Mr. Flaa was working

on the security lighting.  On direct examination, the claimant was

asked about his experience regarding working on some issue for

Respondent No. 2, the City of Bentonville, and then being removed

from that position to work on some other difficulty or problem.

His testimony follows:

“Q    And is it unusual for someone, if you
are out there doing like what you are doing,
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someone from the city to pull you off and ask
you to do something for them?

A    Yes, sir.  When we go out, if someone
from the city asks us, we will stop and do
whatever they need.

Q    So that is customary for you to do that?

A    Well, it is.  You never know.  It is not
often, but sometimes.

Q    All right.  So Mr. Flaa asked you to do
something or assist him with something that
wasn't a part of what you were doing there
that day; is that correct?

A    That is correct.

Q    And what was it that he was asking for
your assistance with?

A    He said he had some problems with some
security lighting on another system.

Q    All right.  And what other system was
that?

A    That was the system to the south of the –
- southeast, which I believe to be the
baseball fields.  Or I'm sorry, the softball
fields.

Q    All right.  You were working on the
baseball fields?

A    Yes.

Q    And he pulled you off to work on a
security system for the softball fields?

A    Yes.”

At the hearing in this matter, Mr. James Milford was called to

testify.  Mr. Milford is the owner of Respondent No. 1, Electrical

Resources, Inc.  At the hearing, Mr. Milford was asked about the

situation where the claimant was asked by Mr. Flaa to help him with

an electric issue that was separate and apart from the original
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work that the claimant had come to perform.  Following is his

testimony:

“Q    All right.  Is it unusual for when you
are working on a job for someone like the City
of Bentonville or a customer like that asks
you to assist them on something else?

A    No.

Q    That is sort of normal?

     A    I would do anything for them.

Q    It is just customer service; is that
right?

A    Yes.”

The claimant gave the following testimony about the events

surrounding the injury that he sustained on July 6, 2011, when he

left his original duty spot at the baseball fields and started

working on the security light problem for the City of Bentonville:

“Q    And just kind of run us through what
transpired from that point after he pulled you
off and you went with him.

A    I left where I was at and walked with him
over to where the problem he said he had with
the security lighting.

Q    All right.  And what happened next?

A    I taped off the photocell, which brings
security lighting on, and I -- I hadn't worked
on that before, but I taped that off, and I
stepped inside to look at the breakers to see
-- he had told me he reset them and I wanted
to make sure they were reset.  I opened the
panel cover, looked at that, and then I
reached and opened a contactor box, and
whenever I opened that and the contactor
pulled in, I knew something was wrong, but I
couldn't tell exactly until I realized I was
being shocked and I just could not let go.
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And the last -- the next thing I remember I
was laying on the floor.

Q    Okay.  I have always heard that if you
grab ahold of something that is charged, you
are unable to let go.  Is that what you are
describing?

A    That is a fact.

Q    And when you came to, what was going on?
Who did you see?

A    When I came to, I guess I hollered
because Jay had been standing at the door
looking out to see if the lights were coming
up and he turned around and realized I had
been shocked.  So at that moment, that is when
I -- he asked me if I needed to go to the
hospital.  I didn't think I did at that
moment, but shortly after I realized I did
need to go.

Q    When you say shortly after, how long was
that?

A    Maybe 10 -- I don't know if it was 15
minutes.  I really don't know how long it was.

Q    Why was it that you realized that you
needed to go to the hospital at that point?

A    My arms started just hurting really bad
and then I felt heat through my chest and I
started getting dizzy and unable to just --
wasn't hardly able to walk, so at that point I
figured maybe I better go.

Q    So how did you get there?

A    Jay took me in his truck.

Q    Was it a city truck?

A    It was a city truck, a lineman.”

The issue in this matter is whether Respondent No. 1,

Electrical Resources, Inc., or Respondent No. 2, the City of

Bentonville, is liable for any workers’ compensation benefits that
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are potentially owed to the claimant.  The claimant contends that

Respondent No. 2, the City of Bentonville, is a general contractor

and that Respondent No. 1, Electrical Resources, Inc., is a

subcontractor who failed to secure workers’ compensation insurance.

The claimant also contends that Respondent No. 2, the City of

Bentonville, should be liable for the claimant’s compensation under

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-402(a) which states:

“Where a subcontractor fails to secure
compensation required by this chapter, the
prime contractor shall be liable for
compensation to the employees of the
subcontractor unless there is an intermediate
subcontractor who has workers’ compensation
coverage.”

For the claimant to prove that Respondent No. 2, the City of

Bentonville, was liable for his compensation under Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-402(a) he must prove that Respondent No. 2, the City of

Bentonville, is a prime contractor and that Respondent No. 1,

Electrical Resources, Inc., was a subcontractor.  Here, the

claimant is unable to do so.  In Riddell Flying Services v.

Callahan, 90 Ark. App. 388, 206 S.W.3d 284 (2005), the Arkansas

Court of Appeals addressed the issue of prime contractor and

subcontractors and in doing so relied upon Bailey v. Simmons, 6

Ark. App. 193, 639 S.W.2d (1982).  In Bailey the Court of Appeals

defined subcontractor within the meaning of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

402 as follows:

“A subcontractor is one who enters into a
contract with a person for the performance of
work which such person has already contracted
to perform.  In other words, subcontracting is
merely “farming out” to others all or part of
the work contracted to be performed by the
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original contractor.  Id., 6 Ark. App. at
196.”

To summarize, the Bailey decision determined that: 

“there cannot be a prime contractor without a
contract to do the work for a third party.
See also Loftin v. Brian, 237 Ark. 376, 373
S.W.2d 145 (1963).”

In the present case, Respondent No. 2, the City of

Bentonville, is not a prime contractor.  There is no evidence that

it had a contract with any entity or person to perform any of the

work it was having performed on the baseball field lighting or the

security lighting at the baseball complex.  Instead here,

Respondent No. 2, the City of Bentonville, is simply a customer of

Respondent No. 1, Electrical Resources, Inc.  As such, the

claimant’s argument that Respondent No. 2, the City of Bentonville,

should be liable for the claimant’s compensation under Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-402(a) has failed.

 There seems to be no dispute that the claimant was an

employee of Electrical Resources, Inc., in July 2011.  The claimant

has had a long history of both employment and, at a time in the

past, some ownership interest in Electrical Resources, Inc.;

however, it is clear from the credible testimony of the claimant

and the testimony of Mr. James Milford that the claimant was an

employee of his company during July 2011.  It is the claimant’s

burden to prove that he suffered a compensable injury on July 6,

2011, when he was electrocuted.  The claimant’s testimony regarding

his electrocution is consistent with the testimony of Mr. Jay Flaa
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who also witnessed the claimant’s electrocution and eventually

transported him to the Northwest Medical Center of Benton County.

Medical records introduced by the claimant include a medical

record dated July 6, 2011, from the Northwest Medical Center of

Benton County.  Following is the chief complaint, history of

present illness, and assessment and plan sections:

“CHIEF COMPLAINT: Electrocution.

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: He is a 50-year-
old electrician who was working on boxes
outside when there was a faulty box
apparently, and he was holding onto two
different boxes, and an AC current of
approximately 277 V went through his body from
hand to hand.  The entrance area was his right
hand, the exit area was his left hand, causing
a fracture of the distal tip of his left
phalanx, and some skin burn, and luckily he
collapsed, briefly passing out, which got him
away from the currents and saved his life.
_____ have any seizure or any arrhythmia noted
in the ER.  He obviously has pain with
movement of the left finger, but otherwise, he
denies any significant pain.  He does have
some muscle aches.  He denies any
palpitations, any chest pain, any confusion.
He has some numbness in the left finger, but
otherwise symptom free.

ASSESSEMENT AND PLAN: Electrocution with
approximately 277 V of AC current, resulting
in a nondisplaced fracture of the distal tip
of his left fourth finger.  The patient is
going to be monitored on telemetry.  Of
course, rhabdomyolysis is a concern,
therefore, I am going to be getting a urine
myoglobin, a repeat CPK total in the morning,
and some vigorous IV hydration.  We will also
start him on Keflex to prevent infection.  He
has already received a tetanus shot.  He will
get potassium replacement, an EKG in the
morning, and telemetry monitoring as
mentioned.  I noted the elevated blood sugar.
I will check a hemoglobin A1c in the morning.
Fingersticks before meals and at bedtime
without coverage at this point.  He also has
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signs and symptoms of sleep apnea, so I
recommended a sleep study, which I have
ordered as an outpatient.”

The claimant must prove the existence of objective medical

findings in order to prove that he suffered a compensable injury.

The history of present illness section from the first medical

record introduced gives clear objective medical findings in that

the medical record notes clearly observed entrance and exit areas

from the electricity entering and leaving the claimant’s body.

This also resulted in a fracture of the claimant’s distal tip of

his left phalanx.  However, the claimant must also prove a causal

connection between these objective medical findings and his alleged

electrocution.  It is clear from the credible testimony of the

claimant and Mr. Flaa that the claimant was electrocuted by 277

volts of electricity as he has testified to in this matter.

Shortly after the electrocution, he was transported to the hospital

by Mr. Flaa and the entrance and exit wounds created by the flow of

electricity are clearly defined.  Here, the claimant is able to

prove that he suffered a compensable injury in the form of

electrocution while he was employed by Respondent No. 1, Electrical

Resources, Inc.

The claimant, in this matter, has asked the Commission to

determine if he is entitled to reasonable and necessary medical

treatment due to his compensable electrocution on July 6, 2011.  I

have reviewed the medical records submitted by the claimant

regarding his electrocution and treatment therefrom and it appears

to me that the medical treatment the claimant has received and
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submitted records into evidence is reasonable and necessary medical

treatment for the claimant’s compensable electrocution of July 6,

2011.  As such, Respondent No. 1 shall be responsible for the costs

associated with the claimant’s compensable electrocution injuries.

The claimant has not asked the Commission to consider any type

of indemnity benefits and, as such, I will not consider any

benefits of that nature at this time nor will I consider an

attorney’s fee as no benefits have been awarded nor asked for

regarding indemnity.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on November 21, 2012, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed November 21, 2012, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove that Respondent No. 2, the

City of Bentonville, is liable for the claimant’s compensation

under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-402(a) in that the claimant failed to

prove that Respondent No. 2, the City of Bentonville, was a prime

contractor.
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3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he suffered compensable injuries through an electrocution on

July 6, 2011, while he was an employee of Respondent No. 1,

Electrical Resources, Inc.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to reasonable and necessary medical treatment

for his compensable electrocution on July 6, 2011.

5. The claimant has not requested any indemnity benefits and,

as such, no indemnity benefits have been considered nor has an

attorney’s fee been considered in this matter.

ORDER

Respondent No. 1, Electrical Resources, Inc., shall be

responsible for the payment of reasonable and necessary medical

treatment for the claimant’s compensable electrocution injury which

occurred on July 6, 2011.

Respondent No. 2, the City of Bentonville, does not have any

liability regarding the claimant’s compensation from his

compensable electrocution on July 6, 2011.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


